
MINUTES
Public Library Division Board Meeting
January 20, 2012
GoToMeeting
1. Call to Order & Review of the Agenda: All members were in attendance via GoToMeeting. Ted added two items to the agenda:
a. Review of OLA President resignation

b. Review of OLA Board Meeting 

2. Minutes of November 18, Meeting: Karen moved and Jane seconded to approve the minutes as written.

3. Review of OLA President Resignation: at an OLA Board meeting last week, it was announced that Robert Hulshof-Schmidt had resigned his position. All PLD Board members had received an email from Vice President Abigail Elder about this resignation. The OLA Executive Board had voted to accept the resignation and according to the by-laws, Abigail stepped into Robert’s position. This means that there will need to be a special election to elect a new vice president/president elect. For the following year’s elections, the OLA Executive Board is considering two options which Ted asked us to weigh in on:
Option 1: Nominate Abigail for a second term
Abigail could be nominated to serve a second term. A second candidate would still need to be nominated and presumably could win. If elected, Abigail would serve as VP and President concurrently. The Bylaws do not prevent someone from serving in two positions at the same time. Other than serving as President in his/her absence and generally supporting the President, the VP doesn't really have a lot of additional duties. The only specific duty is that the VP serves as OLA's representative to OASL's Board. That duty may become moot should the membership vote in favor of merging in April.
Option 2: Nominate two new people
The Nominations Committee could nominate two new people to fill the unexpired term for VP. In keeping with the historical rotation of the presidency between public and academic/special librarians, these nominees would come from the latter.

The PLD Board was unanimous in favoring having Abigail run for  the President’s position again so that she gets a full term as president. Not only would this be fair for Abigail, but it would also benefit OLA. 

Ted requested that we all talk to other OLA Board members, get their feedback and pass it along to him for purposes of sharing at the Feb. 3 Executive Board meeting when this will be discussed. 

4. Review of OLA Board Meeting: In addition to the officer situation, the Board discussed several other things: 

a. The bank account is in good shape with $11,000

b. Jim Scheppke reported that the February Legislative Session will be short; it will occur to rebalance the budget only. The State Library will be asked to cut 10.5%. Ready to Read is on the table for cuts. 

c. 2013 conference will be a joint conference with WLA. It will be in Vancouver. The 2014 conference has run into a snag-the conference committee was working with the Eugene Hilton as a site, but the Hilton booked the dates in question. Therefore, this is no longer a viable location. The conference committee is now looking at Salem and potentially the coast.

d. The OASL merger was voted on by the members of OASL. OLA will vote on it at the annual conference.

e. GoToMeeting is available for other meetings and other libraries in addition to committees of OLA

f. Shall Ted send out minutes of the Executive Board meetings to the group? Yes.

5. OLA Programs – Any Loose Ends?  
a. Pre Conference: The total for Dr. Rodriguez is $500. This includes, travel, hotel, honorarium etc. Ted will need an invoice for that. 
b. PLD Speaker: Bill’s fee is $750; he has already made all of his arrangements and is ready to go
c. PLD Dinner Arrangements: These arrangements are all squared away
d. Conference Programs: All of the conference programs are set. Jane said that there were 74 good submission, and only 54 slots. She made sure to call people who had submitted but had not received a response from us. She encouraged them to apply again next year. There will be 6 preconferences this year. Su wondered if we should do some marketing for our preconference and dinner and it was decided that Su, Colleen, and Karen would work on preconference marketing and Ted, Pam, and Jane will work on dinner marketing. We decided to keep them separate so that people are not overwhelmed with text. 
6. OLE Award: Ted proposed to dust off last year’s announcement material to revise to send out to the membership. We wondered how we handle the applications and it was remembered that last year we received only one. Su suggested that we award a small monetary prize of some sort to incentivize people to apply. Ted suggested that we award conference registration and lodging. After discussion, we decided that award up to $500 for that purpose and the money would be given upon the submittal of expenses. We think this will make this award something to strive for. Ted will send us all the revised announcement. We did not determine how we were going to deal with the applications.
7. Standards (areas of concern): the review of standards is the job of the Public Library Division. We recently learned that approval can be gained through email. This gives PLD some flexibility with timing. 
Ted opened this conversation by stating that our standards have no teeth, i.e. in other states, achieving a threshold level of the standards is tied to funding or other incentives/consequences. There is no ‘accrediting’ of libraries in Oregon. Colleen provided the long view of how the standards have developed in Oregon in the last few years. She was on the PLD Board when the standards were reviewed many years ago; at that time there was contentious discussion about ‘teeth’. The concern was that smaller libraries would be punished and that assigning consequences to any standard would make it even harder than it already is to achieve a standard. However, perhaps the time has come to review that decision. Pam noted that WCCLS is trying to come up with factors to determine membership in WCCLS when individual libraries apply. The group looked to the standards as benchmarks and realized that the standards were out of date and not relevant to current libraries. It would be extremely helpful if the standards were revised and updated. Again, the issue of punishing any library which might not be able to achieve a standard was raised and someone mentioned that instead of consequences, PLD focus on incentive. This could be as simple of libraries receiving a gold star to display at their front door. Jane suggested that we invite ourselves to speak with the new State Librarian after that search is completed and discuss ways in which PLD/OLA could work with OSL to give some teeth/incentive to the standards. For instance, a library could earn extra points on an LSTA grant application if they met the threshold level of the standards. 
With that in mind, Ted asked the Board to review the following list of standards which he felt were most important to review. The Board agreed and the following assignments were made:
a. Facilities: Mo and Colleen
b. Access: Su and Dan
c. Materials: Karen and Pam
d. Staffing: Jane and Ted
Each pair is charged with reviewing the existing standard, suggesting changes, and bringing these suggestions to the next meeting on March 23. We want to be able to discuss the suggested changes as well as how we would present this to the membership.  Colleen suggested we take some time to consider how we frame this discussion.  Prior to our next meeting, she suggested that we talk to our Library Board members and our City Managers to learn what would appeal to them in terms of standards. There could be a survey about this in the future. Mo also suggested that we consider the format of the standards as we look at our assignments. She noted that other states create checklists which make it really easy for all parties involved to view achievement of the standards. This also makes it really easy to count how many portions of each standard is achieved because it might be possible to achieve a threshold level by achieving 7 out of 10, for instance.
8. OLA Business Meeting (according to the by-laws, we are supposed to have a meeting at Conference): Jane will check with the conference committee to find out if there is a time when most business meetings are held. We would like to include a discussion about Standards at our business meeting. 
9. Next Meeting – March 23 – Salem Public Library? We decided to see if we could have the meeting in Tualatin; Ted will call and make arrangements. Also he will invite Abigail to the Standards portion of our discussion. 
10. Adjournment

